Department of Aging and Disability Services (ADS)

Bureau of Education and Services for the Blind (BESB)

Statewide Committee of Blind Vendors

Minutes of November 30, 2021

 

Welcome and Roll Call: Chairman Roberts called the meeting to order at 1:05 pm and asked Mr. Sampson to take a roll call for attendance.

Committee Members Present: Mr. Keith Haley, Mr. Rich Braccia, Mr. Amos Fatorma, Ms. Shelly McDermott, Ms. Carmella Ferreira, Mr. Frank Roberts, Mr. David Pelaggi, Ms. Brandy Altergott

BEP Non-committee members present: Mr. Adam Fairbanks

Agency Members Present: Mr. Tyrell Sampson, Mr. Zach Moore, Mr. Nick Faenza

Review and Approval of Minutes from September 14, 2021 and November 10, 2021 Meetings:  

 

MOTION: A motion was made by Ms. Ferreira and seconded by Ms. Altergott to adopt the September 14, 2021 and November 10, 2021 minutes. The motion carried unanimously. 

Old Business
a) Budget Update: Mr. Sampson reported that to date, there is approximately $1.7 million in the program's account, which is an increase from this time last year. Average vending commissions have increased by approximately $35,000 a month. Mr. Sampson reported concern that if monies aren't utilized, monies may be lost when the state periodically requests financial concessions. The program's goal is to offer as much opportunity as possible, not save money. The committee did not have any questions for Mr. Sampson.

b) Business Report: Mr. Sampson reported he is in the process of updating reports for micro-markets. There will be modified reports shared with operators soon. The RSA report is due this month. Mr. Sampson is working on federal reporting for the current period and will continue doing so in the coming month. 

New Business:
Mr. Sampson proposed to the committee a four-month allowance to remain an active operator for any operator who has permanently lost their facility due to no fault of their own. Mr. Sampson further stated this allowance would permit operators to retain health insurance and retain their position on the Promotion and Transfer list should they be a part of either. Before today's meeting, any operator who has lost their facility would have until March 30, 2022, to remain an active operator within the Business Enterprise Program.   

MOTION: A motion was made by Ms. Altergott, seconded by Ms. McDermott, to accept the four-month rule as proposed by Mr. Sampson. The motion carried unanimously. 

b) Micro-Market Transition Update: Mr. Sampson reported that five locations had been transitioned to micro-markets to date. Mr. Sampson has received positive feedback from operators who have made the transition. Fresh food has been selling well. 

Chairman Roberts stated that he believes Mr. Sampson has provided good opportunities with the implementation of third-party operated partnership micro-markets. He stated that doing the minimum is not enough and stressed that operators should be doing everything they can to promote the success of their business. A large part of this is making sure operators are present at their locations. 

Mr. Sampson stated that while good feedback has been received thus far, the goal is not just to provide opportunities but to think about how to increase business confidently. Mr. Sampson would like to maximize all opportunities micro-markets provide. Operators should be looking at their businesses from new perspectives so that company continues to grow. 

c) Operator Insurance: Mr. Sampson reported that he had seen insurance offered throughout his time in the program, and operators experience issues as time progresses due to unpaid insurance debt. Mr. Sampson reported that BESB  pays upfront the insurance fee’s on behalf of the operator in which require premium insurance payments to be repaid back to BESB. This includes missed or overdue insurance payments. There are some operators who have been identified to be seriously delinquent in paying their monthly insurance premiums. Mr. Sampson proposed that any operator that is not up to date with their insurance payments, specifically those not paid up through the last two months, should be subject to cancellation and will have to pay off their debt before re-enrolling in insurance. Mr. Sampson also noted that this may be avoided by paying prior debt off or arranging a payment plan with the program by January 2, 2022 to absolve the debt incurred. 

Chairman Roberts stated he believes this proposal is fair. 

Motion: A motion was made by Ms. McDermott, seconded by Ms. Altergott, to accept Mr. Sampson's proposal to discontinue insurance for operators over two months delinquent on insurance premium payments and have not made a repayment arrangement to absolve their incurred debt. The motion carried unanimously. 

d) Greenwich Point Concession & Island Beach: Regarding Greenwich Point Concession, Mr. Sampson reported that this location had been brought to the committee for first right of refusal. Mr. Sampson stated that opportunities have been lost due to the pandemic and that new options should be looked at seriously. 

Mr. Sampson stated that locations with public access would most likely lead to better business. This location is a seasonal opportunity. Mr. Sampson reviewed the location with the committee. This is a beach location with separate concession locations at each end of the beach. Roughly 350,000-400,000 people frequent the location each year. This location requires a license fee that has been set as high as $90,000 a season in the past. This fee does not include any services such as utilities. This fee should be viewed as similar to a rental expense. 

The proposed fee for the first year for this location is $40,000.00. An increase of an additional $5,000.00 per year will occur for every year operated not to exceed $70,000.00 during our years of operation. 

There is existing equipment at the location which has been offered to the program for purchase. The current operator reports that over $100,000.00 per season can be earned. The equipment cost, if it is determined that the equipment should be purchased, would be approximately $17,000.00. The equipment in question is about two years old. Mr. Sampson reported that all of the equipment looks relatively new and is usable. The space is small, which means utilizing the equipment there seems to be a good idea as program-owned equipment may not fit in the area. 

The location is open from April to September. The town will allow operational periods to be extended. The hours of operation would be approximately 9:00 am to 7:00 pm, seven days a week. About seven staff will be needed to operate the location. The initial agreement will be a one or two-year base with an optional 3 or 4 year, yearly extension for this location. Mr. Sampson expressed concern that the place of the business may cause issues because of how far from the field representative will be from the site. 

Mr. Sampson proposed that during the first year of operation, the operator should be responsible for $20,000.00 of the $40,000.00 fee, $25,000.00 the following year, and $5,000.00 more for each consecutive year. The remainder of the fee should come from the program.  

Mr. Sampson clarified that even if the committee votes to approve this location, an application still needs to be processed and approved by the Town of Greenwich to acquire the site.

Ms. McDermott questioned if the operator contribution would be paid upfront or incrementally. Mr. Sampson responded that, in this case, the operator would not be required to pay the total amount of the fee initially. A plan can be made for the fee total to be paid back to the program. 

MOTION: A motion was made by Ms. Altergott, seconded by Mr. Fatorma, to proceed with the process of securing this location. The motion carried unanimously. 

Regarding the Island Beach Location, Mr. Sampson stated that the location sees approximately 30,000 people per year. Mr. Sampson reported that there was a ferry to the site. This means that food deliveries will take place on the mainland. The location is not outfitted with equipment, and because it is on an island, the operator can only use propane. There will be a license fee for the location, which is currently undefined. Mr. Sampson also mentioned that business would likely be impacted by the weather. Mr. Sampson shared that he does not recommend approval of this location by the committee as the volume of occupancy hinders profitability.

MOTION: A motion was made by Ms. Altergott, seconded by Mr. Ferraira, to forego continuing the process of securing the Island Beach location. The motion carried unanimously. 

e) Middlesex Community College: Mr. Sampson is concerned that this location is no longer viable. This location has provided no profit during the current semester. The site is only open due to the receipt of PPP funds acquired during the pandemic by the current operator. Mr. Sampson reported that the operator at this location has decided to retire. 

MOTION: A motion was made by Mr. Braccia, seconded by Ms. Altergott, to waive the operation of the Middlesex Community College location. The motion carried unanimously. 

f) United States Coast Guard Academy (USCGA): Mr. Sampson reported that the program did not secure the bid for this location. 

g) RSA – TAC: Mr. Sampson stated that all vending machines should directly benefit the operator. Mr. Sampson has been exploring how to provide the income from the vending machines to operators from the program account. Currently, 103 vending machines provide approximately $60,000.00 in total commissions every year. Mr. Sampson proposed that micro-markets be opened where vending machines are in place at the New Haven and Hartford post offices, which make up approximately 66% of vending machine commissions each year. Mr. Sampson also proposed that any vending machines on federal property be assigned to one operator as a federal property vending machine route. 

 This would potentially create three new opportunities for the BEP program. Mr. Sampson stated this plan of action has many steps required to make such an opportunity; therefore, cannot confirm as to when such options will be available in which RSA places no timeframe to this request. However the agency will work to crea
MOTION: A motion was made by Ms. Altergott, seconded by

Ms. Ferreira, to begin the process of establishing two new micro-markets at the New Haven and Hartford post office locations and set a vending opportunity for machines located on federal property. The motion carried unanimously.

Agency Matters:
a) Agency Update: Mr. Sampson reported that there is a new telework model being utilized by the state that goes into effect in January for the following six months. 

b) 2022 Meeting Proposal Dates (March 8, 2022; June 7, 2022; September 13, 2022; December 6, 2022): 

Motion: A motion was made by Mr. Haley and seconded by Ms. Altergott to accept the meeting dates as proposed with a 3:00 pm meeting time. The motion carried unanimously. 

Open Forum: Chairman Roberts questioned if a sub-committee could be created for the training of new operators and if the agency may have any issue with the existence of the said committee. Mr. Roberts would like to protect the integrity of the program and its participants. Mr. Sampson stated that the agency's responsibility is to determine if a new operator is qualified. Mr. Sampson noted that this is not an easily actionable concept and did not recommend pursuing the idea.

Chairman Roberts questioned if training is required for new operators. Mr. Sampson stated that training programs are available and needed, such as a program at the Hadley School with the potential financial assistance through the BESB vocational rehabilitation program.

Date of the next meeting: March 8, 2022 

Adjournment: A motion was made by Mr. Haley, seconded by Ms. McDermott, to adjourn the meeting. The motion carried unanimously. The meeting adjourned at 3:12 pm.
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